# Notes

1. Robert Norris, Andrew Burrows, and Richard Fieldhouse, eds., *Nuclear Weapons Databook, Vol. V: British, French, and Chinese Nuclear Weapons* (Boulder, Colo.: Westview Press, 1994), pp. 359, 372.

2. Robert Walpole, national intelligence officer for strategic and nuclear programs, Central Intelligence Agency, presentation at the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, September 17, 1998, summarized in "New Declassified 1998 Report on the Ballistic Missile Threat," *Proliferation Brief* (Washington, D.C.: Carnegie Endowment Non-Proliferation Program), vol. 1, no. 13, September 28, 1998.

3. International Institute for Strategic Studies, *The Military Balance* 1997–98 (London: International Institute for Strategic Studies, 1998), p. 178.

4. Norris, Burrows, and Fieldhouse, 1994, pp. 365–368.

5. Rodney W. Jones and Mark G. McDonough, *Tracking Nuclear Proliferation: A Guide in Maps and Charts, 1998* (Washington, D.C.: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 1998), p. 63.

6. *Defense Working Paper* (Washington, D.C.: Progressive Policy Institute), no. 4, April 1998. See also Hans Binnendijk and Ronald Montaperto, eds., *Strategic Trends in China* (Washington, D.C.: National Defense University Press, 1998), p. 22.

7. Avery Goldstein, "Great Expectations: Interpreting China's Arrival," *International Security*, vol. 22, no. 3, Winter 1997/98, p. 49.

8. Liu Hongji and Luo Haiyi, eds., *Guofang Lilun* (National Defense Theory) (Beijing: National Defense University Press, 1996).

9. Alastair Iain Johnston, "China's New 'Old Thinking': The Concept of Limited Deterrence," *International Security*, vol. 20, no. 3, Winter 1995/96, pp. 5–42; Hongxun Hua, "China's Strategic Missile Programs: Limited Aims, Not 'Limited Deterrence," *Nonproliferation Review*, Winter 1998, pp. 60–68.

10. Liu and Luo, 1996, pp. 163–8.

11. The concept referred to missiles capable of reaching a range of at least 300 kilometers (190 miles) with a payload of at least 500 kilograms.

12. Based on data compiled by the East Asia Nonproliferation Project, Center for Nonproliferation Studies, Monterey Institute of International Studies (Monterey, Calif., November 1997).

13. See database published on the Internet website of the Center for Nonproliferation Studies, Monterey Institute of International Studies (www.cns.miis.edu).

14. "The Issue of Nuclear Weapons," *China's National Defense* (Information Office of the State Council, People's Republic of China), as published on the Internet website of the Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the United States (www.china-embassy.org/Cgi-Bin/Press.pl?wparms), July 1998.

15. Information Office of the State Council, People's Republic of China, Internet website of the Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the United States. (A negative security guarantee is a pledge made by nuclear-weapon powers not to use or threaten to use nuclear weapons against non-nuclear-weapon countries; a positive security guarantee is a promise by nuclear countries to provide active assistance to non-nuclear-weapon states if they are subject to aggression in which nuclear weapons are used.)

16. Ibid.

17. Melvyn C. Goldstein, "Tibet, China, and the United States: Reflections on the Tibet Question," occasional paper (Washington, D.C.: Atlantic Council of the United States), April 1995.

18. Peng Jichao, "He Yinyingxia de Shijie Fengyun" (The Century under the Nuclear Shadow), *Xiandaihua* (Modernization), no. 4, 1996, p. 8.

19. Rodney W. Jones, "India," in Jozef Goldbalt, ed., *Non-Proliferation: The Why and the Wherefore* (London: Taylor and Francis, 1985), pp. 101–123.

20. Ye Zhengjia, "China's Experience in Conflict Avoidance and Confidence Building with India," as published in the Southern Asia Internet Forum, Henry L. Stimson Center (www.stimson.org), November 12, 1997.

21. Sony Devabhaktuni, Matthew C.J. Rudolph, and Amit Sevak, "Key Developments in the Sino-Indian CBM Process," occasional paper (Washington, D.C.: Henry L. Stimson Center, 1998), pp. 201–204.

22. Ibid., pp. 203–204.

23. Raju G. C. Thomas, *South Asian Security in the 1990s* (London: International Institute for Strategic Studies, *Adelphi Paper* 278, July 1993), pp. 64, 70.

24. J. Mohan Malik, "China-India Relations in the Post-Soviet Era: The Continuing Rivalry," *China Quarterly*, June 1995, p. 322.

25. Cited in Neil Joeck, *Maintaining Nuclear Stability in South Asia* (London: International Institute for Strategic Studies, *Adelphi Paper* 312, 1997), p. 37.

26. Krishnaswami Sundarji, "Proliferation of WMD and the Security Dimensions in South Asia: An Indian View," in Stuart E. Johnson and William H. Lewis, eds., *Weapons of Mass Destruction: New Perspectives on Counterproliferation* (Washington, D.C.: National Defense University Press, 1995), p. 58.

27. India Today, May 18, 1998, p. 22.

28. South China Morning Post, Internet edition, May 4, 1998.

29. India Today, May 18, 1998, pp. 18, 22.

30. New York Times, May 13, 1998, p. A12.

31. The Times of India, May 15, 1998.

32. *The Hindu*, Internet edition, May 15, 1998; *India Today*, May 18, 1998, p. 20.

33. India Today, May 18, 1998, p. 23.

34. India Today, May 18, 1998, p. 24.

35. Raj Chengappa and Manoj Joshi, "Hawkish India," *India Today*, June 1, 1998, p. 30.

36. Foreign Broadcast Information Service–China-98-138 Daily Report, May 19, 1998 (hereafter cited as FBIS-CHI).

37. *FBIS-CHI 98-140 Daily Report*, May 21, 1998. Most Western scholars attribute ten nuclear-power plants, nine heavy-water plants, four reprocessing facilities, and three uranium-enrichment plants to India.

38. M. G. Chitkara, *Toxic Tibet Under Nuclear China* (New Delhi: APH Publishing Corporation, 1996), p. 112.

39. FBIS-CHI-98-152 Daily Report, June 2, 1998.

40. Chengappa and Joshi, p. 30.

41. Foreign Broadcast Information Service–Near East and South Asia-98-219 Daily Report, August 10, 1998 (hereafter cited as FBIS-NES). 65

42. Washington Post, December 16, 1998, p. A37.

43. Zou Yunhua, "Chinese Perspectives on South Asian Nuclear Tests" (Stanford: Center for International Security and Cooperation, January 1999), p. 15.

44. Kenneth J. Cooper, "Indian-Pakistani Cold War Shifts to Nuclear Matchup," *Washington Post*, April 5, 1996, p. A21.

45. John Ward Anderson, "Confusion Dominates Arms Race," *Washington Post*, June 1, 1998, p. A1.

46. Bill Gertz, "Pakistan Braced for Strike on Eve of Nuclear Tests," *Washington Times*, Internet edition, June 1, 1998. Other evidence suggests that Washington and Beijing do not necessarily worry about an immediate nuclear exchange in South Asia. *Xinhua* cited Pentagon spokesman Kenneth Bacon as saying that, "We do not see any evidence that they are moving toward a nuclear exchange." He added that, "Both sides are working on long-range missiles, and that is worrisome." See *FBIS-CHI-98-149*, June 1, 1998.

47. FBIS-CHI-98-230 Daily Report, August 19, 1998.

48. Barbara Crossette, "India Vetos Pact to Forbid Testing of Nuclear Arms," *New York Times*, Internet edition, August 21, 1996.

49. India claimed that it conducted three nuclear tests on May 11, 1998, including a thermonuclear device (that is, a hydrogen bomb) that had a much larger yield than the 1974 explosion. The other two tests were of a low-yield device like the one tested in 1974 and a fission device. But U.S. officials suggested that the total force of the three Indian tests ranged from 10 to 20 kilotons of TNT, roughly the same amount as the 1974 explosion. On May 13, defying worldwide condemnation of these tests, India conducted two more underground nuclear tests and once again caught the world by surprise. The two tests, according to Indian government, had an explosive force of less than 1,000 tons of TNT, significantly lower than the first round of tests. See Kenneth J. Cooper, "India Sets Off Nuclear Devices," Washington Post, May 12, 1998, p. A1; R. Jeffrey Smith, "India Sets Off Nuclear Devices," Washington Post, May 12, 1998, p. A1; and Kenneth J. Cooper, "India Conducts 2nd Round of Nuclear Tests," Washington Post, May 14, 1998, p. A1.

50. Personal interview, Beijing, October 1998.

51. Personal interviews, Washington and Beijing, July 1996 and October 1998.

52. David Shambaugh, "China's Commander-in-Chief: Jiang Zemin and the PLA," in Dennison Lane, Mark Weisenbloom, and

Dimon Liu, eds., *Chinese Military Modernization* (Washington, D.C.: AEI Press, 1996), p. 235.

53. FBIS-CHI-97-159 Daily Report, June 10, 1997.

54. Personal interviews, Washington and Beijing, July 1996 and October 1998.

55. Michael Swaine, *The Role of the Chinese Military in National Security Policymaking* (Santa Monica: RAND Corporation, 1996), pp. 69–70.

56. Ibid., p. 69.

57. FBIS-CHI-98-132 Daily Report, May 13, 1998.

58. FBIS-CHI-98-132 Daily Report, May 13, 1998.

59. FBIS-CHI-98-133 Daily Report, May 15, 1998.

60. FBIS-CHI-98-141 Daily Report, May 23, 1998.

61. South China Morning Post, June 2, 1998; Hong Kong Standard, June 3, 1998.

62. FBIS-CHI-98-154 Daily Report, June 4, 1998.

63. FBIS-CHI-98-187 Daily Report, July 7, 1998.

64. FBIS-CHI-98-190 Daily Report, July 10, 1998.

65. FBIS-CHI-98-191 Daily Report, July 13, 1998.

66. FBIS-CHI-98-142 Daily Report, May 26, 1998.

67. FBIS-CHI-98-209 Daily Report, July 29, 1998.

68. FBIS-CHI-98-155 Daily Report, June 5, 1998.

69. FBIS-CHI-98-156 Daily Report, June 8, 1998.

70. FBIS-CHI-98-206 Daily Report, July 28, 1998.

71. FBIS-CHI-98-191 Daily Report, July 13, 1998.

72. FBIS-CHI-98-207 Daily Report, July 28, 1998.

73. FBIS-CHI-98-220 Daily Report, August 11, 1998.

74. FBIS-CHI-98-219 Daily Report, August 10, 1998.

75. Dong Guozheng, "Hegemonist Ambition Is Completely Exposed," *Liberation Army Daily*, May 19, 1998, p. 5; *FBIS-CHI-98-140 Daily Report*, May 21, 1998.

76. Liu Yang and Guo Feng, "What Is the Intention of Wantonly Engaging in Military Ventures—India's Military Development Should Be Watched Out For," *Liberation Army Daily*, May 19, 1998, p. 5; *FBIS-CHI-98-141 Daily Report*, May 23, 1998.

77. FBIS-CHI-98-204 Daily Report, July 27, 1998.

78. "Interview with Yang Haisheng," *Liberation Army Daily*, May 25, 1998, p. 5; *FBIS-CHI-98-152 Daily Report*, June 2, 1998.

79. FBIS-CHI-98-161 Daily Report, June 11, 1998.

80. The Hindu, Internet edition, June 18, 1998.

81. Washington Times, Internet edition, May 18, 1998.

82. John Ward Anderson and Kamran Khan, "Pakistan Sets Off Nuclear Blasts," *Washington Post*, May 29, 1998, p. A1.

83. Ibid.

84. Steve Coll, "'Dr. Strangelove' Enlists the Subcontinent," Washington Post, May 29, 1998, p. A1.

85. Abdul Qadeer Khan, the mastermind of Pakistan's nuclear program, told reporters that all the devices tested were of the fission type, as opposed to more powerful fusion, or thermonuclear, weapons. The first five tests included "a big bomb which had a yield of about 30–35 kilotons, which was twice as big as the one dropped on Hiroshima." The other four tests were of low yield and for tactical weapons. Some U.S. military and intelligence officials said that they detected only a single weak seismic signal from the Pakistani test site; U.S. analysts estimated that the first test on May 28 was of two bombs with a total explosive force of six kilotons of TNT. The second test on May 30 was even smaller. U.S. analysts also had doubts about India's claim to have tested a thermonuclear device. See Molly Moore, "Father of the Islamic Bomb' Defends Role," *Washington Post*, June 1, 1998, p. A14.

86. Stephen Kinzer, "Chinese Assurances Could Avert Pakistani Nuclear Testing," *New York Times*, Internet edition, May 19, 1998.

87. FBIS-CHI-98-138 Daily Report, May 19, 1998.

88. FBIS-CHI-98-139 Daily Report, May 21, 1998.

89. FBIS-CHI-98-140 Daily Report, May 21, 1998.

90. Elisabeth Rosenthal, "China, Key Ally of Pakistan, Voices 'Regret," *New York Times*, Internet edition, May 29, 1998.

91. FBIS-CHI-98-148 Daily Report, May 29, 1998.

92. Elisabeth Rosenthal, May 29, 1998.

93. John Pomfret, "China Asked Pakistan Not to Conduct Tests," *Washington Post*, May 29, 1998, p. A36.

94. China Daily, Internet edition, June 3, 1998.

95. FBIS-CHI-98-237 Daily Report, August 26, 1998.

96. Song Yichang, "Lengzhan Yifeng Heshi Liao" (When Will the Wind of Cold War End), *Jianchuan Zhishi* (Naval and Merchant Ships), No. 226, July 1998, p. 15.

97. Tian Dongfeng, conference presentation, summarized in *Bulletin of the Center for American Studies*, Fudan University, no. 2, 1998. 98. Jin Yingzhong, conference presentation, summarized in *Bulletin of the Center for American Studies*, Fudan University, no. 2, 1998.

99. Information Office of the State Council, People's Republic of China, as published on the Internet website of the Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the United States (www.china-embassy.org/Cgi-Bin/Press.pl?wparms), July 1998.

100. Ibid.

101. FBIS-CHI-98-243 Daily Report, September 1, 1998.

102. Lisbeth Gronlund, David Wright, and Yong Liu, "China and a Fissile Material Production Cut-Off," *Survival*, vol. 37, no. 4, Winter 1995–96, pp. 150–151.

103. Bill Gertz, "China Adds 6 ICBMs to Arsenal," *Washington Times*, Internet edition, July 21, 1998.

104. Bill Gertz, "China Conducted Missile Test During Clinton Visit," *Washington Times*, Internet edition, July 22, 1998.

105. Jones and McDonough, 1998, pp. 55, 63.

106. Bill Gertz, "China Adds 6 ICBMs to Arsenal," *Washington Times*, Internet edition, July 21, 1998.

107. Jones and McDonough, 1998, pp. 55-64.

108. Patrick J. Garrity, "Nuclear Weapons and Asia-Pacific Security: Issues, Trends, and Uncertainties," *National Security Studies Quarterly*, vol. IV, issue 1, Winter 1998, p. 46.

109. FBIS-CHI-98-110 Daily Report, April 21, 1998.

110. Ibid.

111. FBIS-CHI-98-102 Daily Report, April 15, 1998.

112. FBIS-CHI-98-176 Daily Report, June 26, 1998.

113. PLA officers and analysts openly discuss issues such as the revolution in military affairs, information warfare, the security environment, and military theory in *Liberation Army Daily, China National Defense Daily*, and other professional journals.

114. *China's National Defense* (Information Office of the State Council, People's Republic of China, on website www.chinaembassy.org/Cgi-Bin/Press.pl?wparms). It should be pointed out that the Standing Committee of the Political Bureau of the Chinese Communist Party still has the final say on all major security policies.

115. FBIS-CHI-98-243 Daily Report, September 1, 1998.

116. FBIS-CHI-98-163 Daily Report, June 15, 1998.

117. FBIS-CHI-98-114 Daily Report, April 28, 1998.

118. FBIS-CHI-98-090 Daily Report, April 2, 1998; FBIS-CHI-98-119 Daily Report, May 1, 1998.

119. FBIS-CHI-98-163 Daily Report, June 15, 1998.

120. Jiang Wandi, "Tighter Controls on Nuclear Exports," *Beijing Review*, no. 48, December 1–7, 1997, pp. 21–22.

121. FBIS-CHI-97-258 Daily Report, September 16, 1997.

122. V. P. K. Chan, "Beijing Bases New Nuclear Anti-Proliferation Law on U.S. Model," *South China Morning Post*, Internet edition, April 23, 1998.

123. Xinhua, Beijing, June 17, 1998.

124. Swaran Singh, May 15, 1998; Gaurav Kampani, June 5, 1998, as published on the Internet website of the South Asia Internet Forum, Henry L. Stimson Center (www.stimson.org).

125. Office of Secretary of Defense, *Proliferation: Threat and Response*, November 1997; Jones and McDonough, p. 111.

126. Jaswant Singh, "Against Nuclear Apartheid," *Foreign Affairs*, vol. 77, no. 5, September/October 1998, pp. 43–44.

127. FBIS-NES-98-226 Daily Report, August 17, 1998.

128. Waheguru Pal Singh Sidhu, presentation at the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace Non-Proliferation Forum, "India's Nuclear Force and Use Doctrine," July 16, 1998 (on website www.ceip.org/programs/npp/sasial.html).

129. FBIS-NES-98-240 Daily Report, August 31, 1998.

130. Sidhu, 1998.

131. Zhang Minhui, "He Shiyan Hou de Yin Ba Haijun" (Indian and Pakistani Navies after Nuclear Tests), *Naval and Merchant Ships*, July 1998, p. 18.

132. Kevin Sullivan, "Indian Nuclear Sub Plan Reported," Washington Post, June 27, 1998, p. A20.

133. Zhang, 1998, p. 18.

134. FBIS-NES-98-225 Daily Report, August 14, 1998.

135. Kenneth J. Cooper, "Nuclear Dilemmas," Washington Post, May 25, 1998, pp. A1, A22.

136. Pamela Constable, "India Plays Nuclear Waiting Game," *Washington Post*, September 14, 1998, p. A15.

137. Chitkara, 1996, pp. 43, 47.

138. South China Morning Post, Internet edition, May 4, 1998.

139. China has clearly demonstrated its interest in tactical nuclear weapons and may already have deployed some kinds of atomic demolition munitions, nuclear artillery, Multiple-Rocket System shells, or tactical missiles. DF-15 and DF-11 short-range missiles are

all nuclear-capable and would be useful in a border war with India. See Norris, Burrows, and Fieldhouse, 1994, pp. 370–371.

140. South China Morning Post, Internet edition, May 7, 1998.

141. FBIS-CHI-98-264 Daily Report, September 22, 1998.

142. According to a news report, the Central Military Commission sent additional troops into Xinjiang to deal with possible ethnic riots in July and August 1998. *FBIS-CHI-98-287 Daily Report*, October 16, 1998.

143. "U.S. Nuclear Protection and Japanese Nuclear Intention," *People's Daily*, June 20, 1996.

144. Selig S. Harrison, "Overview," in Selig S. Harrison, ed., *Japan's Nuclear Future* (Washington, D.C.: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 1996), pp. 18–19, 21.

145. Executive Summary of the Report of the Commission to Assess the Ballistic Missile Threat to the United States, as published on the Internet website of the U.S. Congress, House of Representatives, Committee on Armed Services (www.house.gov/hasc/testimony/105th congress/BMThreat.htm), July 15, 1998.

146. Theresa Hitchens and Naoaki Usui, "China Sees Japan's TMD as Threat to Nuclear Might," *Defense News Weekly*, April 22–28, 1996, pp. 12, 26; Zhang Yeliang, "Meiguo Zhangqu Daodan Fangyu Jihua yu Lengzhan hou Guoji Anquan" (U.S. TMD and Post Cold War International Security), no. 5, 1997, p. 36.

147. Binnendijk and Montaperto, "Introduction;" Michael Nacht, "Nuclear Issues," in Binnendijk and Montaperto, 1998, pp. 21, 83.

148. China Daily, Internet edition, September 23, 1998.

149. John Pomfret, "China Aims More Missiles at Taiwan," Washington Post, February 11, 1999, Internet edition.

150. Jane Perlez, "China Syndrome: Disputes Persist, Civility Rules," *New York Times*, March 3, 1999, Internet edition.

151. Oliver Chou, "Missile Force 'Response to Threat," South China Morning Post, Internet edition, February 11, 1999.

152. Jiefangjun Bao, January 24, 1999, p. 4.

153. John Pomfret, February 11, 1999.

154. Sun Xuegui, "Thinking after the Passage of 'the Comprehensive Nuclear Test Ban Treaty' in the United Nations General Assembly," *CONMILIT*, January 1997, p. 25.

155. Fu Chengli, "Review of the 1996 World Military Situation," *CONMILIT*, January 1997, pp. 10–13.

156. Song, 1998, p. 13; Yoichi Funabashi, "Tokyo's Depression Diplomacy," *Foreign Affairs*, vol. 77, no. 6, November/December 1998, p. 29.

157. Kamran Khan and Kevin Sullivan, "Indian Blasts Bring World Condemnation," *Washington Post*, May 13, 1998, p. A1.

158. FBIS-EAS-98-136 Daily Report, May 19, 1998.

159. Funabashi, 1998, p. 31.

160. China Press (in Chinese), July 23, 1998, p. 2.

161. *Newsbrief*, Programme for Promoting Nuclear Non-Proliferation (Mountbatten Centre for International Studies, University of Southhampton, UK), no. 43, 1998, p. 5.

162. Kevin Sullivan, "N. Korea Threatens Revival of its Nuclear Program," *Washington Post*, May 15, 1998, p. A33.

163. Nicholas D. Kristof, "Japan May Launch a Satellite in Response to North Korea's," *New York Times*, Internet edition, September 11, 1998.

164. "Mainland Baffled by North Korea Missile," *Hong Kong Standard*, Internet edition, September 9, 1998.

165. *FBIS-CHI-98-152 Daily Report*, June 2, 1998; CNN, "Big 5 Nuclear Powers Convene to Discuss India, Pakistan," Internet edition, June 4, 1998.

166. FBIS-CHI-98-178 Daily Report, June 30, 1998.

167. "Beijing to Honor Joint Arms Pledge," Hong Kong Standard, Internet edition, July 28, 1998.

168. John Pomfret, "China Asked Pakistan Not to Conduct Tests," *Washington Post*, May 29, 1998, p. A36.

169. Ming Zhang, "The New Mission of the Chinese Communist Party: A Revisit to Communist International Relations," *Journal of Communist Studies and Transition Politics*, vol. 13, no. 4, December 1997, pp. 79–98.

170. Elizabeth Olsen, "U.S., China and the 2 Koreas Take a First Step Toward Peace," *New York Times*, Internet edition, October 25, 1998.

171. Elizabeth Olsen, October 25, 1998.

172. FBIS-CHI-98-170 Daily Report, June 22, 1998.

173. John D. Holum, "Remarks on Technology Transfers to China," U.S. Senate Committee on Commerce, Science, and Transportation, September 17, 1998.